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Notes of the meeting on 19 June 2015 at Chaucer Centre


MEMBERS:

	Yvette Stanley – Chair 
	Director of Children, Schools and Families 
	YS

	Cllr Maxi Martin  
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services 
	MM

	Donna Hayward-Sussex for 
Jeremy Walsh
	Service Director, SWLSTG 
	DHS

	Bev Giarraputo
	South Thames College
	BG

	Phil Willis 
	Met Police 
	PW

	Julia Groom 
	Public Health Consultant
	JG

	Anne Howers
	Clinical Services Director, Sutton & Merton Community Services/Royal Marsden
	AH


IN ATTENDANCE:

	Paul Ballatt 
	Assistant Director for Commissioning, Strategy & Performance, LB Merton
	PB

	Jane McSherry
	Assistant Director for Education, LBM
	HT

	Naheed Chaudhry
	Service Manager for Policy, Planning and Performance, LBM
	NC

	Sandra Garvey 
	Clerk, LBM
	SG


APOLOGIES:
	Tina Harvey
	Headteacher, Perseid School
	TH

	Khadiru Mahdi 
	Chief Executive, MVSC
	KM

	Paul Angeli
	Assistant Director for Children’s Social Care, LBM
	PA

	Kay Eilbert
	Director of Public Health
	KE


	Caroline Farrar
	Assistant Director of Commissioning and Planning, Merton Clinical Commissioning Group 
	CF

	Chris Lee 
	Director, Environment & Regeneration
	CL

	Adam Doyle
	Merton Clinical Commissioning Group
	JK

	Ian Beever 
	MVSC
	IB

	Nikki Morgan
	Headteacher, Holy Trinity School
	NM

	Anne Hoblyn 
	JobCentre Plus, South London District
	AHo

	Andy Redfearn
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	AR

	Ian Petherbridge
	St Mark’s Family Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)
	IP

	Stuart MacLeod 
	Chief Supt, Met Police 
	SMc

	Phil Palmer 
	Chief Inspector, Met Police 
	PP


	Item
	
	Action

	1.
	Welcome & Apologies
	

	
	
YS opened the meeting by welcoming colleagues, and apologies were noted.

	

	2. 
	Minutes of Last Meeting on 24 April 2015 and Matters Arising
	

	
	The draft minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record.
CAMHS Update

Update item for next meeting in September.


	

	3.
	Children and Families (C&F) Act
	

	
	JM gave an overview of the initial governance arrangements for the C&F Act implementation, and gave an update on work to date:

· Education Health and Care Plans are now in place and transfer from statements are on track;
· Team has been extended to include health professionals;

· School websites are now in place;

· Transport personal budgets element is being implemented;

· Consultations with parents, children and young people have taken place.

	

	
	A robust governance model must be in place to ensure that the further work required is on track, and the Board was asked to consider the two options within JM’s report, and this was discussed.

Option two was agreed:


· The Children’s Trust Board will have oversight of the C& F Act implementation as well as the CYP Plan, oversight of chapter one of the H&WB Strategy and wider issues on the commissioning and performance of children’s services.

· A forward plan will be drawn up, ensuring strands have synergy with other boards;

· Terms of Reference will be revised;

· Adjustments to be made to the membership to include parental engagement (4 parent representatives) and user voice; commissioners, and active involvement from headteachers;

· Allison Jones to be approached about early years parent/provider voice on this Board.


MM commented that she was aware of transport reviews in the past, but asked whether a further review was planned?  YS suggested that it might be helpful for the Board to receive an update on what has been done so far, and what is being planned across the council.  PB undertook to take this issue forward.



	PB

PB



	4.
	Healthy Child 0-5 Years Services 
	

	
	JG introduced her report, which set out the changes to both delivery and commissioning of health visiting (HV) services in recent years:
· a new HV service has been introduced, based on a 4 tier model;

· the commissioning responsibilities for healthy child 0-5 services will be transferring to the Local Authority on 1 October 2015;
· the Director of Public Health post transferred to the Local Authority in April 2013, and now has closer linking with wider early years services.
AH talked about the HV service, including the following key points: 

· additional workload anticipated due to an expected 800-100 more children;
· ante-natal visits for the most vulnerable mothers are being prioritised; 
· health visitors ways of working has been re-fashioned.
A review of HV services took place in 2014, and a number of strengths were identified:


· 89% of services rated good;
· Staff positive – services are valued;

· More targeted approach;

· Training and CPD for staff introduced;

· Strong evidence based procedure for staff in place.

The following improvements were identified:


· Coverage of universal checks;

· Whilst parental feedback was positive overall, additional supplementary advice is needed on breast feeding, immunisation; contraceptive access service and consistency of advice;

· Professionals – increasing complexity of need of families in Merton has added pressure to the service;

· Post-natal depression advice;
· More emphasis needed on safeguarding.

Overall, the following priorities were identified from the service review: 

· The need for greater integrated delivery with children’s centres/early years;

· The need to improve communication and information sharing with service users and other services;

· The need to increase efficiency in order to maximize cline facing time. 

AH also mentioned that the co-location of health visiting staff at children centres is currently under consideration.   In parallel with that, the re-commissioning of community health services is in progress and tenders are being assessed with a view to starting on 1st April 2016. 
MM passed on her thanks to health colleagues for all their hard work, and commented that this report would assist in her discussions with Tessa Jowell regarding the Sure Start Programme. 

The Board talked about the redistribution of residents from inner London to outer London, and the financial implications of this trend.
The Early Years Partnership Board has now held its first meeting, and this aims to establish and embed early years pathways, involving partners at strategic level.

AH was pleased to report that SMCS has been awarded Unicef Baby Level 3.  Assessors talked to parents only, and fed back that they were impressed with the work undertaken within the limited resources available.  MM asked AH to forward her details so that she could share this good news with the Leader and other councillors.

	AH



	5.
	Quarterly Performance Monitoring  
	

	
	NC explained that the end of year report was received, and agreed, by the last CT Board in April.  The dataset is currently redundant until priorities are re-set.  The next quarterly monitoring will be in September 2015.

	

	6.
	Any Other Business  
	

	
	Health and Wellbeing Strategy

JG circulated a summary of the launch of this strategy. 
Merton on the Move

JG circulated a leaflet promoting this challenge, which invites business and residents to walk, run and cycle to the moon (250,000 miles).

Workshop with Partners
PB updated on progress in refreshing the CYPP and commented that a further workshop will be held with partners in September.   A draft document will then come back to the CT Board, Health and Wellbeing Board, MSCB and Merton Partnership, for approval. 


	

	7.
	Any Other Business 
	

	
	CAMHS Update

DHS gave a brief update on CAMHS work, including:

· Improvements in eating disorder service and ADHD assessments;

· Reduced waiting times for assessment service and tier 3 service;

· It is hoped that by September 2015, all services are involved in the single point of access.  This will be located in the Civic Centre to increase integration;

· Young people engagement lead has now started, and is working across 5 boroughs. 

	

	8.
	Date of Next Meeting 
	

	
	Agreed agenda items:

September meeting:

· CAMHS update

· CYPP update

· Future funding changes and impact (presentation and discussion) 

· Health and Wellbeing Strategy

November meeting:

· Complex needs and early years

· Adolescent services and NEET, Transforming Families, Youth Crime, gangs – Keith and Curtis to be invited
· School nursing  


	SG
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